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The New Jersey Fire Safety Commission meeting was held on Wednesday, July 20, 2005 at the Emergency Operations Center in Beach Haven, New Jersey.
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Guests:
Chuck Augenbaugh – President, NJ Deputy Fire Chief’s Association


Raymond W. Lonabaugh - National Fire Sprinkler Association


John Lightbody – NJFPPA


Tom Pizzano – Fire Codes Advisory Council


Bernie Cohan – President, NJ State Fire Chiefs

Kent Mezaros – NFSA NJ Chapter Chairman

Vinny Fichera – NFSA NJ Chapter I.P. Fund

Rich Heimbach – President, Morris County

David Aron – Oaklyn Fire Dept.

Daniel P. Mulligan – Ocean County Fire Marshal

Philip Wilk – Morris County


Thomas P. Walsh – Morris County


Robert Hires – Cherry Hill Fire Dept.


A.  Call to Order

Chairman Wisniewski brought the meeting to order at 10:10 am and pointed out the fire exits.

B.  Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Deborah Whitcraft pointed out that her name had been omitted from the attendance on the minutes when, in fact, she was present.  That correction would be made.  Commissioner Daniel DeTrolio stated that since the minutes were distributed late and none of the Commission member were able to review them, the minutes should not be approved.  Chairman Wisniewski agreed and the minutes for the meeting of May 18, 2005, were not approved.
C.  Correspondence

Chairman Wisniewski noted that each commission member had received correspondence in their packets, but no discussion or questions were raised regarding them.
D.  Division of Fire Safety Activities

State Fire Marshal Petrillo expressed his appreciation to Mayor Whitcraft for hosting the meeting in Beach Haven.
State Fire Marshal Petrillo reported that the Division of Fire Safety is still working on the issue of the location of their offices.  The employees that had been working out of 20 and 28 West State Street in Trenton, were now located at a new facility in Bordentown.  He stated that they are unsure of the future of who will occupy the Bordentown office, but the space will be shared temporarily with the Department of Health.

The Division is working on rewriting the waiver for the purchase of the Delmar Firefighter-I packages.  It is the State Fire Marshal’s understanding that DCA Acting Commissioner Richman would be signing the waiver upon its completion.  Chairman Wisniewski raised the issue of the previous waiver going unsigned by former Commission Bass-Levin.  Chairman Wisniewski stated that the previous waiver was written for a lower amount, which is why it was not signed-off on in the first place.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo agreed with that statement.  Chairman Wisniewski also stated that the regulations were not in effect that would have allowed the waiver to be signed-off on.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo believed that they were.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo reported that, upon the approval of the new budget, a million dollars had been allocated for the Division of Fire Safety to purchase and distribute automatic external defibrillators (AEDs) to every fire department in the state.  Chairman Wisniewski was responsible for getting this funding, and he explained that with this program, every piece of apparatus in the state would eventually be equipped with an AED.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo said that the Division is very pleased with this, and is acting quickly to get the purchasing/distributing process going.
Commissioner Lawrence Wood suggested tying the distribution of the AEDs in with incident reporting.  He suggested using this equipment as an incentive for fire departments to report, similar to the past program with thermal-imaging cameras.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that they have considered that idea, along with sending letters to the mayors of all towns to stress the importance of having their fire department reporting all incidents.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo also suggested there would be a public event to kick off and publicize this new program.
State Fire Marshal Petrillo spoke about the differences that the Division of Fire Safety and the Department of Law and Public Safety regarding NIMS training.  The Division feels that it is not completely effect to conduct these types of classes over the internet.  The Division feels these are topics that need to be address in a classroom setting.  While this has been a problem, the Division’s relationship with the new Deputy Director of the Office of Emergency Management, Major John Hunt, has caused an ‘180 degree turnaround’.  Major Hunt realizes that the deadline for NIMS compliance is coming fast, and they need the Division’s help and partnership in getting the training done.
State Fire Marshal Petrillo spoke about the problems with the County Fire Coordinators and their relationships with the Office of Emergency Management.  The County Fire Coordinators are still working under the County OEM Director.  The only time the Division’s authority comes into play is when there is a situation that is beyond the county’s capabilities.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo made mention of the recent terrorist bombings in London, and how that echoes the need for a good, well-organized plan in place such an emergency here in New Jersey.  The Division is planning on holding some kind of exercise to test this emergency plan, and will provide more details as that plan is put together.

Commissioner Steve O’Gorman asked State Fire Marshal Petrillo to comment on the fact that there had been talk around the state that his position was a “no-show job”.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo said that a lot has gone on since the last meeting, and the fact that he is still in position speaks to the fact that his job is being performed.
Commissioner C. Kenneth Anderson and Commissioner Wood expressed concern about getting the Delmar packages purchased and distributed as soon as possible.  He urged the State Fire Marshal to expedite this process, and Director Petrillo said that the waiver could be ready by the end of the week.   Chairman Wisniewski said that he had spoke to Acting Commissioner Richman, and he was prepared to sign the waiver as soon as it was completed.

Commissioner Gerard J. Naylis asked State Fire Marshal Petrillo about an issue that was discussed at the previous meeting regarding the taking away of a third of the Division’s fleet of vehicles.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo said that he believed the issue of removing vehicles was now off the table.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo made two announcements later on in the meeting.  First, that formerly Acting-Bureau Chief Lou Kilmer was now officially named as Bureau Chief.  Also, Paul Allen would be replacing Rolf Maris as Chief of Fire Department Services.

E.  Advisory Council Reports:
1. Codes Advisory Council

Commissioner Charles W. Schilling reported that the High-Rise Sprinkler Survey had been completed.  Commissioner Schilling introduced Ray Lonabaugh, Kent Mazaros, and Vinny Fichera from the National Fire Sprinkler Association.  
Mr. Fichera made a presentation, speaking about the information in his newly-completed High-Rise Sprinkler Survey.  The survey was taken in order to promote fire safety in high-rise buildings and use as an example of how many of New Jersey’s high-rise buildings are in need of a sprinkler system.  Mr. Fichera spoke at length about how the study was done, and each Commission member was given a copy of the report.

While many of the Commissioners, as they skimmed through the report, noticed high-rise buildings in their own home area (or an area they had specific knowledge of) that had been omitted from the report, the survey was found to be an excellent source of information about the high rise buildings in New Jersey and their preparedness for a fire emergency.  It is hoped that this survey, conducted by Stevens Institute of Technology, will be useful in getting some kind of legislation passed to require sprinkler systems in high-rise buildings.  

Mr. Fichera provided examples from elsewhere in the country.  Both Houston, TX and Louisville, KY, have laws that require sprinkler systems in high-rise buildings and they have been made safer because of those laws.  On the other hand, cities like Chicago, IL, and Las Vegas, NV, had refused to pass such laws until after a tragic incident and their citizens have suffered the consequences.  If New Jersey can get fire sprinklers put into all its high-rise buildings, our citizens will be that much safer for it.
Commissioner Steve O’Gorman suggested that the complete list of high-rise buildings in each town be sent to that town’s fire department.  Commissioner O’Gorman feels that if a fire department has access to more complete information on the high-rise buildings in a given town or city, that would help firefighters combat that particular incident more effectively.  Mr. Fichera stated that his organization had all this data stored electronically, and would have no problem passing it along.
Chairman Wisniewski noted that not only would there have to be legislation passed that would require high-rise buildings to be equipped with sprinkler systems, but there would also need to be a fund created that would assist the building owners in purchasing the systems needed to protect the building.
Chairman Wisniewski urged each Commission member to go through the report careful, and if there was any buildings missing from the report – to pass that information along to the Division of Fire Safety.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo said that he would be having his staff work with the authors of this report to infuse their own information and increase the report’s accuracy.

Commissioner Schilling stated that this report had been a long time coming, and Mr. Fichera and the rest of the NFSA staff that contributed to its completion should be commended on a job well done.  Commissioner Arthur Londensky pointed out that the Commission now had a comprehensive report to be proactive about, to get the legislation that is needed to protect so many of the high-rise buildings in our state.

Commissioner Schilling reported that the Codes Advisory Council has been working on sub-chapter 3, and they are hoping that by the next Commission meeting they will have something for the Commissioners to review.  Range hood suppression systems have been coming into question.  Some people working in the field think that the codes should be revised regarding them.  It is Commissioner Schilling’s contention that this is a problem that will take care of itself as the old suppression systems become obsolete.  A change in the codes will mostly affect ‘mom-and-pop’ type places because of the high cost to replace these suppression systems.
Commissioner Schilling also spoke about the problem of establishments claiming to have two exits, when in fact; both of those exits lead into the same passageway to make only one exit.  Commissioner Schilling and Bureau Chief Lou Kilmer talked about this being a problem at certain night clubs and bar-type places.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo agreed that this was a major problem, and everyone should check out the report on a situation like that turned into a tragedy in Rhode Island.

Commissioner Paul Hartstein suggested making it mandatory that the Fire Official report all instances of juvenile fire setting to a county or regional program to get that child help.  Commissioner Schilling said the Codes Advisory Council is in total agreement, and that it is usually just a matter of the Fire Official making a phone call, which they do more often than not.

Commissioner Schilling also spoke on the topic of hurricane-proof windows.  The fact that these windows are virtually unbreakable could create a problem in using the windows as a point of entry or exit.  Commissioner Schilling said the Council would look into this problem.  Chairman Wisniewski suggested looking at how that problem is addressed in South Carolina, where such windows are a requirement.

Before moving onto the next report, Chairman Wisniewski announced that Senator Bucco gave the keynote address at the National Association of State Fire Marshals and did extremely well.  Senator Bucco spoke later in the meeting about his experience at the National Association of State Fire Marshals Conference.  In addition to his speech, he will now be serving on a committee concerned with the hydrogen fuel cells that are being built on the east coast.  
2.
Training and Education Advisory Council

Commissioner Anderson gave a complete report on the last Training and Education Advisory Council Meeting, which took place on June 21st at the Dempster Training Center.  It is attached at the end of the meeting minutes.
Commissioner Anderson made a motion that Jack Conaty and Kevin Malley be added to the Training and Education Advisory Council.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner O’Gorman and passed unanimously.
3. Statistics and Information Advisory Council

Commissioner Naylis reported that the Statistics and Information Advisory Council met on June 29, 2005, at the Dempster Training Center.  The Council has been looking into the issues of sprinklers in residential occupancies and the presence and occupation of early warning devices.  

In reviewing the INFERS data, the Council found that there was a disconnect in the number of fire deaths being reported, as fire departments are required, and the actual number being reported via the INFERS report.  They are finding that the problem could lie in the fact that these fire deaths are not being reported in the INFERS format.  The Statistics and Information Advisory Council is working with the Division of Fire Safety to correct this problem in the counties where it needs correcting.  

The next meeting of the Statistics and Information Advisory Council will be held on August 24, 2005, at the Emergency Operations Center in Beach Haven, NJ. 
4.
Master Planning and Research Advisory Council
Commissioner Whitcraft reported that she had just been appointed as chairwoman of the Master Planning and Research Advisory Council and had not held a meeting yet.  Commissioner Whitcraft said that she and John Lightbody would be planning to hold a meeting within the next month.  Commissioner Whitcraft also requested a roster of the Master Planning and Research Advisory Council from the Division of Fire Safety.
5.
Public Education Advisory Council

Commissioner Daniel DeTrolio reported that the Public Education Advisory Council met on July 13, 2005, at the Dover Township Fire Academy.  One topic that was address was that of the Fire Department Resource Kit.  Commissioner DeTrolio noted that the current binders containing this kits now had out-dated pictures on them.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo said that the Public Education Advisory Council should continue working with the resource kits as planned, and hopefully the binders will be updated or have no pictures of those in office at all.

Commissioner DeTrolio reported the winners of the state-wide Poster Contest were all given their grand prize computers at a luncheon on June 21st at the Springfield Fire Headquarters.  The posters are currently being printed by Atlantic City Electric and should be ready for distribution in the fall.

Commissioner DeTrolio stated that there was a possible public education grant on the table, knowledge he obtained through Charles Luxton.  Someone from the Forest Fire Service will be attending the next Public Education Advisory Council to speak about this possibility.  

Commissioner DeTrolio also mentioned a report given by Bob Yaiser on how they have made some inroads into having fire safety education in the Dover Township school system.  Commissioner DeTrolio asked that John Lightbody ask Mr. Yaiser to come to the next Commission meeting and report on his progress.

The next meeting of the Public Education Advisory Council will be held on September 14, 2005.    

6. Firefighter Safety and Health Advisory Council

In the absence of Commissioner Richard Blohm, no report was given.
F.  Committee Reports

1. Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee

Commissioner Hartstein reported that the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee met on July 14th at the Burlington County Fire Academy.  

One topic that was discussed at the meeting, as Charlie Luxton had mentioned, was the possible grant for public education to be used for their safety skills books.  They also discussed the possibility of someone from the Attorney General’s office attending, or even serving on the Committee.  Chairman Wisniewski requested that he be sent more information on this possibility.

Juvenile Firesetter courses were supposed to be held over New Jersey Weekend in Emmetsburg, MD, but due to the recent terrorist attacks in London, the facilities were needed for other purposes.  The Juvenile Firesetter Intervention Specialist I course has been rescheduled and will be held August 12-14.  

The statewide Juvenile Firesetter Conference will be taking place at the Middlesex Fire Academy on November 30th and December 1st, and there will be a dinner on Nov. 30 at the Woodbridge Sheraton.  Commissioner Hartstein recommended the Commissioners and legislative members of the Commission attend to serve on panels and raise issues on how to prevent and intervene with juvenile firesetters.

The next meeting of the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee will be September 8, 2005, at Middlesex Fire Academy.

2. Residential Sprinkler Committee

Commissioner Naylis reported that they were reviewing the data from the reports obtained with the Statistics and Information Council and suggested looking into data concerning one- and two-family dwellings.  Commissioner Naylis suggested that it would take 6-9 months to compile and report this kind of data.
G.  Old Business
Commissioner Anderson spoke about a report that was put together by the Fire Safety Commission Special Committee on DOP Job Titles and Related Issues.  A copy of this report was distributed in everyone’s packet at the meeting.
One topic that was raised regarding this report was that of the Division of Fire Safety’s status within the Department of Community Affairs.  It was the Committee’s finding that the Division would be best served remaining within the Department of Community Affairs.  Commissioner Anderson suggested that the Division look into obtaining a status of being “in, but not of” the Department of Community Affairs.
The Committee, within their report, made the following recommendations:

-The Committee recommends that the Fire Safety Commission support the creation of appropriate job titles to allow the Division to fulfill its obligations to the citizens of New Jersey.

-The Committee recommends that the Division of Fire Safety remain in the Department of Community Affairs.  However, an organizational change should be considered that would allow the State Fire Marshal/Director to have easier and direct communication with people in other Departments and agencies to facilitate interdisciplinary cooperation.  One possibility, although not the only one, is to make the Division “in, but not of” the Department of Community Affairs.

-The Committee recommends that the Fire Safety Commission support the provision of one location for all Division offices.

-The Committee recommends that the Report of the Fire Safety Study Commission be revisited.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that the Division and the Committee would work hand-in-hand on the specifics of these needs, so that they can be presented as effectively as possible.

H. New Business
State Fire Marshal Petrillo spoke about the cancellation of New Jersey Weekend, which was to take place at the National Fire Academy in Emmitsburg, MD.  Due to the terrorist attacks that had taken place in London, the dormitories at the National Fire Academy were needed for other reasons.  The State Fire Marshal was unsure exactly who was staying there, or why the dormitories were needed.  Superintendent O’Neill, of the NFA, was extremely apologetic for the cancellation and the new dates for New Jersey Weekend are now August 12th through the 14th.

Commissioner Wood spoke about the need for some kind of communications systems in high-rise buildings, in addition to sprinkler systems, for the safety of the building’s occupants.  Commissioner Wood suggested tying in a survey of which building have communications systems with the current survey on sprinkler systems that was distributed today.  Chairman Wisniewski asked what the current standard for communications systems is in high-rise buildings.  Commissioner Wood answered that there is no real standard.  Most staff in high-rise buildings use walkie-talkies, which usually work poorly.  Commissioner Wood recommended upgrading this type of communication equipment.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that he would have his staff contact and work with the Fire Department of New York City because they have done extensive research on communications in high-rise buildings.
Commissioner Wood inquired as to where we were on the study done by Rutgers University on fire safety in New Jersey’s college dormitories.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo stated that his staff and been working with Kathi Cupano from Rutgers, based on the recommendations given by the Commission.  Commissioner Wood suggested that an update on the Rutgers dormitory study be added to the next meeting’s agenda.  Chairman Wisniewski agreed, and an update on this study will be added to the agenda for the September meeting.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo gave an update on the trial of those accused of starting the Seton Hall dormitory fire.  The defense is apparently trying to use reasons like: the couches were highly flammable, there was a lack of first rate fire protection equipment, and the resident advisors were not properly trained for a fire emergency.  The prosecution maintained that if a fire had not been started, there would not have been a problem.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo believes the prosecution is doing the right thing, but the issue is something to keep an eye on.
Commissioner Londensky spoke about his experience at the National Association of State Fire Marshal’s meeting, where he sat with Fire Marshals from all across the country.  Commissioner Londensky’s message to the Commission was “we’re not alone”.  All across the nation, the fire service is facing the same problems of staffing, funding, training, high-fires, sale of fireworks, etc., etc.  

I. Public Comment 
Chief John Lightbody from Dover Township Fire Department spoke about the new AEDs that were going to be distributed throughout the state.  Chief Lightbody urged the Division that, if any extra units were available, they be sent to the training academies so that firefighters could learn better how to use them effectively.  
Chief Lightbody also spoke about a report that had been done by the New Jersey Fire Protection and Prevention Association in regards to the tragic night club fire in Rhode Island.  He stressed the need to have these types of places equipped with proper sprinkler systems, and the need to correct the problem of these places having safe and proper exits.

Chief Lightbody referred to an article in the Asbury Park Press which reported that all the fire safety equipment was being from New Jersey’s prisons.  Chief Lightbody felt strongly that this could put the corrections officers in danger and this needs to be stopped.  Bureau Chief Lou Kilmer spoke of the ongoing difficult the Division has had with the Department of Corrections in getting them to comply with fire codes.  Chief Kilmer said a call was placed to the Division telling (not asking) that this equipment was going to be removed.  The Department of Corrections was urged by the Division to reconsider such a move, particularly in facilities that are located in remote areas that would be difficult for responders to get to in a timely manner.
Chuck Augenbaugh, President of the New Jersey Fire Chiefs Association, reported that Assemblywoman Alison Little-McHose gave birth to her third child, a baby girl, named Molly.

Mr. Augenbaugh reported that the Department of Homeland Security is undergoing a re-organization, and that a new Secretary of Preparedness was going to be named shortly.  While there are many candidates for the job, one Justice is pushing for a law-enforcement official from Ohio that the fire service in Ohio has been at odds with for many years.  Another candidate is Chief Paulson, who is currently the Administrator of the United States Fire Administration.   Mr. Augenbaugh suggested contacting Secretary of Homeland Security Michael Chertoff via fax to try and influence his decision. 

State Fire Marshal Petrillo made mention, on the topic of Homeland Security, of all the equipment that the Division of Fire Safety has purchased with Homeland Security funding.  He was proud to say that the fire service was spending its share of the money, and setting an example for those in the Department of Law and Public Safety.
Chairman Wisniewski asked if anyone had any additional business they would like to bring before the Commission.  There being none, the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 pm.
***THE NEXT MEETING WILL BE HELD AT THE MONMOUTH JUNCTION FIRE DEPARTMENT IN MONMOUTH JUNCTION, NJ ON SEPTEMBER 21, 2005, AT 10 AM.  IT IS LOCATED AT 573 RIDGE ROAD, ON THE CORNER OF RIDGE RD. & RTE. 522 IN MONMOUTH JUNCTION***

